

Serving Oregon Since 1980 (503) 370-8092 FAX: (503) 370-8565 www.ofsonline.org

STAFF

Scott Dahlman, Executive Director E-mail: scott@ofsonline.org Paulette Pyle, Grass Roots Director E-mail: paulette@ofsonline.org Sandra Schukar, Office Manager E-mail: sandi@ofsonline.org

BOARD OF DIRECTORS Bruce Alber Wilbur-Ellis Company Jerry Anderson Hancock Timber Resource Group Luke Bergey Miami Corporation Ron Borisch Longview Timber Corporation Andy Bryant Yamhill Environmental Service Barry Bushue Oregon Farm Bureau James Curry NW Food Processors Association **Curt Dannen Crop Production Services** Michael Diamond Monsanto Company

Mark Dunn, 2013 Chairman J.R. Simplot Company Debbie Ego Rasmussen Spray Service, Inc. Mike Fahey Columbia Helicopters, Inc.

Danelle Farmer Syngenta Crop Protection Cindy Finlayson

Jim Fitzgerald Far West AgriBusiness Association **Eric Geyer**, Immediate Past Chairman Roseburg Forest Products

Umatilla Electric Cooperative, Inc.

.lake Gibbs Lone Rock Timber Management Co. Jean Godfrey Columbia Gorge Fruit Growers

David Hampton Hampton Affiliates Doug Hoffman, 2013 Vice Chairman WILCO-Winfield, LLC

Oregon Fresh Market Growers Assn. Chris Jarmer Oregon Forest Industries Council Rick Krohn

Pacific NW Aerial Applicators Alliance Brendan McCarthy Portland General Electric

Jerry Marguth Oregon Seed Council

Mike Iverson

Greg Miller Weyerhaeuser Company David Phipps Oregon Golf Course

Superintendents Association Kent Pittard

Dupont Agricultural Products Ted Reiss, 2013 Secretary-Treasurer Seneca Jones Timber Company Blake Rowe

Oregon Wheat Growers League Carol Russell Russell Cranberry Company George Smith NORPAC Foods

April Snell Oregon Water Resources Congress **Bryan Stuart**

Dow AgroSciences Western States Alliance Andrea Vogt

Target Specialty Products Responsible Industry for a Sound Environment (RISE)

OFS BOARD MEMBER EMERITUS Jerry Butler

Dregonians for ${\sf Food}\ \&\ {\sf S}$ helter

1149 Court Street NE
Suite 110
Salem, Oregon 97301-4030

A non-profit coalition to promote the efficient production of quality food and fiber while protecting human health, personal property and the environment, through the integrated, responsible use of pest management products, soil nutrients and biotechnology.

HB 4139— Relating to pollinator health 19 February 2014 **Testimony to the Senate Committee on Environment & Natural** Resources

Honorable Committee Members:

Oregonians for Food & Shelter (OFS) is a grassroots coalition of farmers, foresters, and other technology users focused on natural resource issues involving pesticides, fertilizer, and biotechnology. We are writing you today in regards to HB 4139. We thank you for the opportunity to submit comments on this important issue.

The concerns around pesticide use and potential effects on bees are very important to all pesticide users, but especially those involved in agriculture. Oregon farmers depend on bees to pollinate many of their crops, but also depend on pesticide tools to control destructive pests. Similarly, commercial beekeepers rely on healthy crops to optimize their pollination services. This means that Oregon growers and beekeepers have a lot at stake in this conversation and each share a vested interest in ensuring that protecting bee health, and the use of pesticides, are not mutually exclusive. Bee health is important to all of us and nobody wants to see adverse incidents that add to bee population declines. That being said, it is easy to let emotion drive the conversation around these issues, when we should instead let science be our guide.

While we can understand the concerns of beekeepers, and the public at large, the issue of declining bee populations unfortunately has no simple answer. In fact, research on Colony Collapse Disorder (CCD) has highlighted a complex interaction of factors that play a role in bee health and found no singular cause of the problem. While pesticides are often noted as one factor, they are not considered the primary one.

Since reports of significant losses to bee colonies were publicized in 2006, researchers and regulators have been looking for answers to what may be the cause. A CCD Steering Committee was formed at the national level to address the concerns over bee losses. Several individuals from the Steering Committee along with Pennsylvania State University met in October 2012 for a National Stakeholders Conference on Honey Bee Health to discuss future actions to promote health and mitigate risks to managed honey bees in the U.S. In May of this year the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) and EPA released a comprehensive scientific report on honey bee health. The report concludes that there are multiple factors that play a role in honey bee colony declines.

Unfortunately, the original version of HB 4139 sought to pin much of the blame, and all of the burden for pollinator health on a specific class of pesticides. This simply does not reflect the current science and would likely have little affect on bee populations while having a negative impact on our growers. In its original form the bill would have classified four active ingredients; imidacloprid, dinotefuran, thiamethoxam and clothianidin as Restricted Use Pesticides (RUPs). The RUP classification means that the products would only be available for purchase and use by licensed pesticide applicators. This effectively left homeowners, and agricultural growers who choose not to obtain a pesticide applicator license, without some of the most important, environmentally safe tools currently at their disposal. We were opposed to the original bill.

While the original bill is not a good solution, we agree that a more in depth conversation on pollinator health overall could be very beneficial. A workgroup would be able to take the time necessary to evaluate the science of the issue and make some recommendations for steps moving forward to help protect pollinators. The amended version of the bill before you today creates that workgroup and <u>we support HB 4139 A.</u>

We would like to thank Representative Reardon for reaching out to and working with stakeholders to craft a solution and are committed to continuing to work with him moving forward to ensure we are protecting pollinator health in Oregon.

Regards,

Scott J. Dahlman Executive Director Infortunately, the original version of HB 4139 sought to pin much of the blame, and all of the burden for pollinator health on a specific class of pesticides. This simply does not reflect the current science and would likely have little affect on bee populations while having a negative meast on our growers. In its original form the bill would have classified four active ingredients; midacloprid, dinotefuran, thiamethoxam and clothianidin as Restricted Use Pesticides (RUPs). The RUP classification means that the products would only be available for purchase and use by idensed pesticide applicators. This effectively left homeowners, and agricultural growers who shoose not to obtain a pesticide applicator license, without some of the most important, environmentally safe tools currently at their disposal. We were opposed to the original bill.

While the original bill is not a good solution, we agree that a more in depth conversation on pollinator health overall could be very beneficial. A workgroup would be able to take the time necessary to evaluate the science of the issue and make some recommendations for steps moving forward to help protect pollinators. The amended version of the bill before you today creates that workgroup and we support HB 4139 A.

We would like to thank Representative Reardon for reaching out to and working with stakeholders to craft a solution and are committed to continuing to work with him moving forward to ensure we are protecting pollinator health in Oregon.

Regards,

Scott J. Dahlman